RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC

LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

Dated as of July 19, 2023

THE LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY INTERESTS (THE "INTERESTS") OF RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC (THE "COMPANY") HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY STATE OR ANY OTHER APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS IN RELIANCE UPON EXEMPTIONS FROM THE REGISTRATION REOUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT AND SUCH LAWS. SUCH INTERESTS MUST BE ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT ONLY AND MAY NOT BE OFFERED FOR SALE, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED, SOLD, ASSIGNED OR TRANSFERRED AT ANY TIME EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH (I) THE SECURITIES ACT. ANY APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS, AND ANY OTHER APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS; AND (II) THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT. THE INTERESTS MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED OF RECORD EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH SUCH LAWS AND THIS LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT. THEREFORE, PURCHASERS OF SUCH INTERESTS WILL BE REOUIRED TO BEAR THE RISK OF THEIR INVESTMENT FOR AN INDEFINITE PERIOD OF TIME.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I Organizational Matters	3
ARTICLE II Members	4
ARTICLE III Management	11
ARTICLE IV Allocations	12
ARTICLE V Distributions	13
ARTICLE VI Transfers	14
ARTICLE VII No Personal Liability and Indemnification	16
ARTICLE VIII Accounting and Tax Matters	19
ARTICLE IX Dissolution and Liquidation	20
ARTICLE X Definitions	22
ARTICLE XI Miscellaneous	24

LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

This Limited Liability Company Agreement (this "Agreement") of RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Company"), is entered into as of July 19, 2023, by and among the Company, and the members set forth on the Members Schedule (as defined herein) and any other Person who, after the date hereof, becomes a Member in accordance with the terms of this Agreement (collectively, the "Members"). Unless otherwise noted or defined elsewhere in this Agreement, capitalized terms used in this Agreement have the meanings ascribed herein, as more fully set forth in ARTICLE X.

ARTICLE I Organizational Matters

Section 1.01 Name. The name of the Company is RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC.

Section 1.02 Principal Office. The principal office of the Company is located at 9511 Collins Avenue, #1403, Surfside, Florida 33154, or such other location as may from time to time be determined by the Manager. The Manager shall give prompt notice of any such change to each of the Members.

Section 1.03 Registered Office; Registered Agent. The registered office of the Company and the registered agent for service of process on the Company in the State of Delaware shall be that office and Person named in the Certificate of Formation or such other office (which need not be a place of business of the Company) or such other Person or Persons as the Manager may designate from time to time in the manner provided by the Delaware Act and Applicable Law.

Section 1.04 Purpose; Powers. The purpose of the Company is to generate capital appreciation through either: (a)(i) the acquisition of that certain debt (the "3DBio Debt") issued by 3D Bio Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("3DBio") to Venture Lending & Leasing IX, Inc., a Maryland corporation ("WTI") evidenced by that certain Promissory Note, date as of July 9, 2021, by and between 3DBio and WTI (the "WTI Note") and that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2021, by and between 3DBio and WTI ("WTI Loan Agreement"); (ii) if the 3DBio Debt has been acquired by the Company, to have the Company take whatever actions the Manager deems to be in the best interest of the Company to maximize the value of 3DBio's assets in order to better secure its value as collateral securing the 3DBio Debt and provide for the best return to the Company's Members, including but not limited to the restructuring of the 3DBio Debt into convertible secured debt or equity, negotiating and restructuring of the current equity and debt capital structure of 3DBio, funding additional monies to 3DBio through the existing 3DBio Debt facility or such restructured 3DBio Debt facility, earmarked for specific purposes designated by the Company, implement whatever plans and/or take any actions to take control of 3DBio by whatever means available to the Company in connection with any such restructuring of the debt and equity capital structure of 3DBio and operate 3DBio according to a revised business plan focused on achieving revenue as a commercial stage company (including causing 3DBio to form divisions or wholly owned subsidiaries of 3DBio), and (iii) if determined by the Manager that the purposes set forth in (a)(i) and/or (b)(ii) of this Section 1.04 are not in the best interest of the Company for whatever reason and at whatever time, to exercise whatever

remedies available to the Company as the owner of the 3DBio Debt under the WTI Note or WTI Loan Agreement (or such other amended and/or restated 3DBio Debt documents in place at the time) or at law the Manager deems necessary and in the best interest of the Company to maximize the return to the Members of their investment in the Company, including but not limited to foreclosure or other similar actions on the collateral securing the 3DBio Debt; or (b) if the Manager deems it not in the best interest of the Company to proceed with acquisition of the 3DBio Debt for whatever reason pursuant to Section 1.04(a), (i) if possible, acquire 3DBio's assets directly or indirectly through a foreclosure sale conducted by WTI, bankruptcy sale or other similar sale process and have the Company take whatever actions the Manager deems to be in the best interest of the Company to maximize the value of the acquired assets of 3DBio and provide for the best return to the Company's Members and (ii) use Company funds of up to \$150,000.00 to engage consultants needed to apply for 510k approval on 3DBio's surgical mesh product on 3DBio's behalf and with 3DBio's consent, prior to the consummation of any acquisition by the Company of the assets of 3DBio pursuant to Section 1,04(b)(i). Accordingly, the Company may buy, sell, hold, and otherwise invest in securities of every kind and nature and rights and options with respect thereto, including, without limitation, stock, notes, bonds and debentures; exercise all rights, powers, privileges, and other incidents of ownership or possession with respect to securities held or owned by the Company; enter into, make, and perform all contracts and other undertakings; and engage in all other activities and transactions as may be necessary, advisable, or desirable at the discretion of the Manager to carry out the foregoing, including the powers granted by the Delaware Act.

Section 1.05 Term. The term of the Company commenced on the date and time the Certificate of Formation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and shall continue in existence perpetually or until any earlier date when the Company is terminated in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement or as provided by law.

ARTICLE II Members

Section 2.01 Members. The names, mailing addresses, and Membership Interests of the Members are set out in <u>Schedule I</u> attached hereto (the "**Members Schedule**"). The Manager shall maintain and update the Members Schedule upon the issuance or Transfer of any Membership Interests to any new or existing Member in accordance with this Agreement.

Section 2.02 Capital Contributions.

(a) <u>Initial Capital Contributions</u>. The Members have contributed to the Company the amounts, in the form of cash, property, services, or a promissory note or other obligation (as such amounts may be amended herein from time to time, the "Capital Contributions") set out in the Members Schedule. Except as set forth in Section 2.02(b), no Member is required to make additional Capital Contributions to the Company.

(b) Capital Calls.

(i) Capital calls as permitted by this Agreement from time to time shall be made by delivery of notice to the Members from the Manager (each a "Capital"

- Call"). Members shall make a Capital Contribution in US Dollars to the capital of the Company in the amount specified in the notice relating to such Capital Call. All Capital Contributions following the receipt of a Capital Call by a Member shall be made no later than one Business Day prior to the date set forth in the Capital Call notice to an account specified by the Company and shall not be credited unless so paid. Subject to Section 2.02(b)(ii), the Manager shall have the unilateral right without the consent of the Members to call Capital Contributions. Notwithstanding the forgoing or anything else contained herein, no Capital Call notice shall be required with respect to the first Capital Contributions to be made pursuant to Section 2.02(b)(ii)(A), which shall be made by the Members to the Company simultaneously with the execution of this Agreement by the Members.
- (ii) Notwithstanding the forgoing or anything else contained herein, other than with respect to Section 2.02(b)(ii)(A), Capital Calls may only be made by the Manager up to each Member's Capital Commitment and shall only be made in the following amounts (or an amount less than stated below at the Manager's discretion) and only upon the corresponding thresholds being achieved, unless the Manager receives the prior written consent of a majority in interest of the Membership Interests to make certain Capital Calls at such other times and amounts than those set forth below:
 - (A) Fifty (50%) of each Member's total Capital Commitment simultaneously with each Member's execution of this Agreement, provided, that with respect to any Member whose Capital Commitment is less than Twenty Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000.00), such Member(s) shall be required to contribute 100% of such Member(s)' Capital Commitment simultaneously with each Member's execution of this Agreement;
 - (B) Twenty-five (25%) of each Member's total Capital Commitment on or after the receipt by 3DBio or an affiliate thereof of 510k approval of absorbable surgical mesh product from the Federal Drug Administration, provided, that any such Member who has contributed 100% of his, her or its Capital Commitment to the Company pursuant to Section 2.02(b)(ii)(A), shall not be required to make any further Capital Contributions pursuant to this Section 2.02(b); and
 - (C) The balance of each Member's total Capital Commitment, not otherwise previously contributed to the Company, upon the first commercial sale by the Company or an affiliate thereof of an absorbable surgical mesh product.
- (iii) In the event that any Member fails to make all or any portion of any Capital Contribution pursuant to this Section 2.02(b) to the Company and such failure continues for five (5) Business Days following notice thereof from the Manager, then unless otherwise approved by the Manager, such Member shall be in default under this Agreement and be deemed a Non-Contributing Member (as defined herein) subject to the terms set forth in Section 2.02(d).

- (iv) Nothing contained in this Section 2.02 shall reduce or increase the Remaining Capital Commitment of any non-defaulting Member or increase the obligations of any non-defaulting Member, except as expressly provided in this Section 2.02. The Manager may call Capital Commitments from the Contributing Members to fund any shortfall in Capital Contributions caused by the exclusion or default of a Member from or in the payment thereof; *provided*, that any additional Capital Contributions by such other Members shall be in proportion to the original payments therefor, subject to the limitations set forth herein, including, in Section 2.02(b)(i). The Manager shall adjust the Membership Interest of each Member to reflect any exercise of remedies with respect to any Non-Contributing Member (as defined herein).
- (v) Each of the Members hereby consents to the application to it of the remedies provided in this Section 2.02(d) in recognition that the Manager and the Company may have no adequate remedy at law for a breach hereof except for ascertainable damages and that other damages resulting from such breach may be impossible to ascertain at the time hereof or of such breach. No right, power or remedy conferred upon the Manager in this Section 2.02 shall be exclusive, and each such right, power or remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other right, power or remedy whether conferred in this Section 2.02 or now or hereafter available at law or in equity or by statute or otherwise. The Manager in its sole discretion may waive any of the foregoing remedies with respect to any Non-Contributing Member. No course of dealing between the Manager and any Non-Contributing Member and no delay in exercising any right, power or remedy conferred in this Section 2.02 or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or by statute or otherwise shall operate as a waiver or otherwise prejudice any such right, power or remedy.
- (vi) The Members agree that their Capital Contributions shall be used for any uses the Manager deems appropriate in furtherance of the purposes set forth in Section 1.04 and in accordance with the terms set forth herein, including but not limited to (i) any fees or expenses incurred in connection with the acquisition of the 3DBio Debt and the admission of the Members as Members of the Company; (ii) any reimbursement owed to the Manager by the Company for any costs, fees and/or expenses actually expended by the Manager in connection with the acquisition of the 3DBio Debt; (iii) with the formation of the Company and the drafting of this Agreement and any other related agreements and any costs, fees and/or expenses related thereto; and (iv) the operation of the Company and/or portfolio companies thereof.

(c) Additional Capital Contributions.

(i) In addition to the Capital Contributions of the Members made pursuant to Section 2.02(a) and Section 2.02(b), the Members shall make additional Capital Contributions in cash, in proportion to their respective Membership Interests, as determined by the Manager from time to time to be reasonably necessary to pay for any reasonable administrative expenses of the Company (i.e.

accounting, legal, reporting, etc.) ("Administrative Expenses") or reimburse the Manager for any Administrative Expenses paid by the Manager, all in furtherance of the purpose set forth in Section 1.04 (such additional Capital Contributions, the "Additional Capital Contributions"). Upon the Manager making such determination for Additional Capital Contributions, the Manager shall deliver to the Members a written notice of the Company's need for Additional Capital Contributions, which notice shall specify in reasonable detail (A) the purpose for such Additional Capital Contributions, (B) the aggregate amount of such Additional Capital Contributions, (C) each Member's share of such aggregate amount of Additional Capital Contributions based upon each such Member's Membership Interest, and (D) the date (which date shall not be less than ten (10) Business Days from the date that such notice is given) on which such Additional Capital Contributions shall be required to be made by the Members.

- (d) Non-Contributing Members. If any Member shall fail to timely make, or notifies the Manager that it shall not make, all or any portion of any Capital Contribution or Additional Capital Contribution which such Member is obligated to make under Section 2.02(b)(i) or 2.02(c)(i), then such Member shall be deemed to be a "Non-Contributing Member". The non-defaulting Members (the "Contributing Members") shall be entitled, but not obligated, to one of the following options upon request by the Manager:
 - loan to the Non-Contributing Member(s), by contributing to the (i) Company on its behalf, all or any part of the amount that the Non-Contributing Member(s) failed to contribute to the Company (each such loan, a "**Default Loan**"); provided, that such Contributing Member shall have contributed to the Company its pro rata share of the applicable Capital Call or Additional Capital Contribution. Such Default Loan shall be treated as a Capital Contribution or Additional Capital Contribution (as applicable) by the Non-Contributing Member(s). Each Default Loan shall bear interest (compounded monthly on the first day of each calendar month) on the unpaid principal amount thereof from time to time remaining from the date advanced until repaid, at the lesser of (x) fourteen percent (14%) per annum or (y) the maximum rate permitted at law. Each Default Loan shall be recourse solely to the Non-Contributing Member's Membership Interest. Default Loans shall be repaid out of the distributions that would otherwise be made to the Non-Contributing Member under ARTICLE V, as more fully provided for in Section 2.02(d)(iii). So long as a Default Loan is outstanding, the Non-Contributing Member shall have the right to repay the Default Loan (and interest then due and owing) in whole or in part. Upon the repayment in full of all Default Loans made in respect of a Non-Contributing Member (and so long as the Non-Contributing Member is not otherwise a Non-Contributing Member), such Non-Contributing Member shall cease to be a Non-Contributing Member. Such amounts not otherwise contributed by the Non-Contributing Member shall be secured by the Non-Contributing Member's Membership Interest and the Non-Contributing Member's Remaining Capital Commitment. The payment of interest charged pursuant to this Section 2.02(d)(i) shall not be deemed a Capital Contribution and shall not reduce such Defaulting Member's Remaining Capital Commitment;

- contribute all or any part of the amount that the Non-Contributing Member(s) failed to contribute to the Company, such amount shall be deemed contributed by the Contributing Member as a Capital Contribution or Additional Capital Contribution (as applicable) (a "Cram-Down Contribution"), and the Contributing Member's Capital Account shall be increased by, and the Non-Contributing Member's Capital Account shall be decreased by, an amount equal to the Cram Down Contribution. A Cram-Down Contribution shall be deemed an Additional Capital Contribution by the Contributing Member making (or deemed making) such Cram-Down Contribution as of the date such Cram-Down Contribution is made. At the time of a Cram-Down Contribution, the Membership Interest of the Contributing Member shall be increased proportionally by the amount of such contribution multiplied by one hundred twenty five percent (125%), thereby diluting the Membership Interest of the Non-Contributing Member. Once a Cram-Down Contribution has been made (or deemed made), no subsequent payment or tender in respect of the Cram-Down Contribution shall affect the Membership Interests of the Members, as adjusted in accordance with this Section 2.02(d)(ii); or
- (iii) at the Manager's discretion, expel such Non-Contributing Member(s) and paying to the Non-Contributing Member an amount equal to fifty percent (50%) of such Non-Contributing-Member's Capital Contribution in exchanged for a transfer, forfeiture and/or assignment of all such Member's Membership Interests to the Company or whomever the Company may designate.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, any amount that otherwise would be paid or distributed to a Non-Contributing Member pursuant to ARTICLE V shall not be paid to the Non-Contributing Member but shall be deemed paid and applied on behalf of such Non-Contributing Member, first, to accrued and unpaid interest on all Default Loans (in the order of their original maturity date), second to the principal amount of such Default Loans (in the order of their original maturity date), and third, to any Capital Contribution or Additional Capital Contribution of such Non-Contributing Member that has not been paid and is not deemed to have been paid.

Section 2.03 Capital Accounts; No Withdrawals.

(a) The Company shall establish and maintain for each Member a separate capital account (a "Capital Account") on its books and records in accordance with the provisions of Section 704(b) of the Code and Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv). Each Capital Account shall be (i) credited by such Member's Capital Contributions to the Company and any profits allocated to such Member in accordance with Section 4.01 and (ii) debited by any distributions to such Member pursuant to Section 5.01 and any losses allocated to such Member in accordance with Section 4.01. For purposes of maintaining the Members' Capital Accounts, profits and losses shall be determined in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 1.704-1(b). The Capital Accounts shall be adjusted by the Manager upon the occurrence of an event described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f)(5) in the manner described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-1(b)(2)(iv)(f)(5) and (g) if the Manager determines that such

adjustments are necessary or appropriate to reflect the relative economic interests of the Members. In the event of a Transfer of any Membership Interest in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Transferee shall succeed to the Capital Account of the Transferor to the extent it relates to the transferred Membership Interest.

- (b) No Member shall be entitled to withdraw any part of its Capital Account or to receive any distribution from the Company, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.
- (c) In the event the Company is unable to fulfill the purposes set forth in Section 1.04(a)(i) or Section 1.04(b)(i) by no later than January 31, 2024, the Manager shall cause the Company to return any unused portion of the Capital Contributions being held by the Company to the Members pro-rata in accordance with each Member's Capital Contribution made as of such date and shall commence liquidation and dissolution proceedings of the Company. In the event that either of the purposes set forth in Section 1.04(a)(i) or Section 1.04(b)(i) have been achieved and/or consummated, this Section 2.03(c) shall be deemed null and void and of no further force and effect.

Section 2.04 Admission of Additional Members.

- (a) Additional Members may be admitted from time to time in connection with (i) the issuance of Membership Interests by the Company on terms set by the Manager in its sole and absolute discretion, or (ii) a Transfer of Membership Interests, subject to compliance with the provisions of ARTICLE VI, and in either case, following compliance with the provisions of Section 2.04(b) and with the consent of the Manager.
- (b) In order for any Person not already a Member of the Company to be admitted as a Member, whether pursuant to an issuance or a Transfer (including a Permitted Transfer) of Membership Interests, such Person shall have executed and delivered to the Company a written undertaking substantially in the form of the Joinder Agreement attached as Exhibit A (a "Joinder Agreement"). Upon the amendment of the Members Schedule by the Manager and the satisfaction of any other applicable conditions set by the Manager in its sole and absolute discretion, including, if a condition, the receipt by the Company of payment for the issuance of the applicable Membership Interests, such Person shall be admitted as a Member, shall be a party hereto, shall be deemed listed as such on the books and records of the Company, and thereupon shall be issued his, her, or its Membership Interests. The Manager shall also adjust the Capital Accounts of the Members as necessary in accordance with Section 2.02.

Section 2.05 No Withdrawal; Death of Member.

(a) So long as a Member continues to hold any Membership Interest, such Member shall not have the ability to withdraw as a Member prior to the dissolution and winding up of the Company and any such withdrawal or attempted withdrawal by a Member prior to the dissolution and winding up of the Company shall be null and void. As soon as any Member ceases to hold any Membership Interests, such Person shall no longer be a Member.

(b) The death of any Member shall not cause the dissolution of the Company. In such event, the Company and its business shall be continued by the remaining Member or Members and the Membership Interests owned by the deceased Member shall be automatically Transferred to such Member's executors, administrators, testamentary trustees, legatees, distributees, or beneficiaries, as applicable, as Permitted Transferees; *provided*, that any such Permitted Transferee shall be admitted as a Member only upon compliance with the provisions of Section 2.04(b).

Section 2.06 Certification of Membership Interests.

- (a) The Company may, but shall not be required to, issue certificates evidencing Membership Interests in the Company.
- (b) If the Manager shall issue certificates representing Membership Interests in accordance with Section 2.06(a), then in addition to any other legend required by Applicable Law, all certificates representing issued and outstanding Membership Interests shall bear a legend substantially in the following form:

THE MEMBERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE ARE SUBJECT TO A LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT AMONG THE COMPANY AND ITS MEMBERS, A COPY OF WHICH IS ON FILE AT THE PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE COMPANY. NO TRANSFER, SALE, ASSIGNMENT, GIFT, PLEDGE, ENCUMBRANCE, HYPOTHECATION, OR OTHER DISPOSITION OF THE MEMBERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE MADE EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SUCH LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT.

THE MEMBERSHIP INTERESTS REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR UNDER ANY OTHER APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS AND MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED, SOLD, ASSIGNED, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED, OR OTHERWISE DISPOSED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO (A) A REGISTRATION STATEMENT EFFECTIVE UNDER SUCH ACT AND LAWS, OR (B) AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION THEREUNDER.

Section 2.07 Meetings.

- (a) Meetings of the Members may be called by the Manager, *provided*, that solely for the removal of the Manager pursuant to Section 3.03(a), a meeting of the Members may be called by Members holding a majority in interest of the Membership Interests, solely to consent to such a removal.
- (b) Written notice stating the place, date, and time of the meeting and, in the case of a meeting of the Members not regularly scheduled, describing the purposes for which the meeting is called, shall be delivered not fewer than ten (10) days and not more than thirty (30) days before the date of the meeting to each Member, by or at the direction of the Manager or the Member(s) calling the meeting, as the case may be. The Members

may hold meetings at the Company's principal office or at such other place, as the Manager (or in the event such meeting is called by the Member(s), the Member(s)) may designate in the notice for such meeting.

- (c) Any Member may participate in a meeting of the Members by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all Persons participating in the meeting hear each other, and participation in a meeting by such means shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.
- (d) On any matter that is to be voted on by the Members, a Member may vote in person or by proxy, and such proxy may be granted in writing, by means of Electronic Transmission, or as otherwise permitted by Applicable Law. Every proxy shall be revocable in the discretion of the Member executing it unless otherwise provided in such proxy; *provided*, that such right to revocation shall not invalidate or otherwise affect actions taken under such proxy prior to such revocation.
- (e) Subject to Section 2.07(a), the business to be conducted at such meeting need not be limited to the purpose described in the notice and can include other business to be conducted by the Members; *provided*, that the Members shall have been notified of the meeting in accordance with Section 2.07(b). Attendance of a Member at any meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except where a Member attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business on the ground that the meeting is not lawfully called or convened.
- (f) A quorum of any meeting of the Members shall require the presence, whether in person or by proxy, of all the Members. Subject to Section 2.08, no action may be taken by the Members unless the appropriate quorum is present at a meeting.
- (g) Subject to Section 2.08, Section 11.09, and any other provision of this Agreement or the Delaware Act requiring the vote, consent, or approval of a different percentage of the Membership Interests, no action may be taken by the Members at any meeting at which a quorum is present without the affirmative vote of all the Members.
- **Section 2.08** Action Without Meeting. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 2.07, any matter that is to be voted on, consented to, or approved by Members may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice, and without a vote if consented to, in writing or by Electronic Transmission, by all Members entitled to vote on the matter. A record shall be maintained by the Manager of each such action taken by written consent of a Member or Members.

ARTICLE III Management

Section 3.01 Management of the Company. Except as otherwise required by the Delaware Act, the business, property, and affairs of the Company shall be managed by the Manager. The actions of the Manager taken in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall bind the Company. No other Member of the Company shall have any authority or right to act

on behalf of or bind the Company, unless otherwise provided herein or unless specifically authorized by the Manager pursuant to a duly adopted resolution expressly authorizing such action.

Section 3.02 Officers. The Manager may appoint one or more individuals as officers of the Company (the "Officers") as the Manager deems necessary or desirable to carry on the business of the Company and may delegate to such Officers such power and authority as the Manager deems advisable. An Officer is not required to be a Member of the Company. Any individual may hold two (2) or more offices of the Company. Each Officer shall hold office until his or her successor is designated by the Manager or until his or her earlier death, resignation, or removal. Any Officer may resign at any time upon written notice to the Manager. Any Officer may be removed by the Manager at any time, with or without cause. A vacancy in any office occurring because of death, resignation, removal, or otherwise may, but need not, be filled by the Manager.

Section 3.03 Replacement and Resignation of Manager.

- (a) Removal for Cause. The Manager may be removed at any time, for Cause, by the Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests. Following the Manager's removal, a successor Manager shall be elected by the affirmative vote of the Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests. The removal of the Manager shall not affect the Manager's rights as a Member and shall not constitute a withdrawal of such Member from the Company.
- (b) Resignation. The Manager may resign at any time by delivering a written resignation to the Company, which resignation shall be effective upon receipt thereof unless it is specified to be effective at some other time or upon the occurrence of a particular event. Prior to the Manager's resignation, a successor Manager shall be appointed by such resigning Manager. In the event the resigning Manager does not appoint a successor Manager prior to such Manager's resignation, a successor Manager shall be elected by the affirmative vote of the Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests. The resignation of the Manager shall not affect the Manager's rights as a Member and shall not constitute a withdrawal of such Member from the Company.

Section 3.04 Expenses; Reimbursement.

- (a) The Manager shall be reimbursed for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in the performance of his, her or its duties as a Manager and any reasonable costs and/or fees incurred in connection with this agreement and the formation of the Company.
- (b) The Manager shall not receive any management fee other than as set forth in Section 3.04(a) above for its role as manager of the Company.

ARTICLE IV Allocations

Section 4.01 Allocation of Profits and Losses.

- (a) The Company's profits and losses for each Fiscal Year will be allocated among the Members pro rata in accordance with their Membership Interests.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, (i) "partner nonrecourse deductions" (as defined in Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-2(i)), if any, of the Company shall be allocated for each Fiscal Year to the Member that bears the economic risk of loss within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-2(i) and "nonrecourse deductions" (as defined in Treasury Regulations Section 1.704-2(b)) and "excess nonrecourse liabilities" (as defined in Treasury Regulations Section 1.752-3(a)), if any, shall be allocated to and among the Members in accordance with their Membership Interests.
- (c) This Agreement shall be deemed to include "qualified income offset," "minimum gain chargeback," and "partner nonrecourse debt minimum gain chargeback" provisions within the meaning of Treasury Regulations under Section 704(b) of the Code.
- (d) All items of income, gain, loss, deduction, and credit of the Company shall be allocated among the Members for federal, state, and local income tax purposes consistent with the manner that the corresponding items are allocated among the Members pursuant to this section, except as may otherwise be provided herein or under the Code.

ARTICLE V Distributions

Section 5.01 Distributions.

- (a) Subject to Section 5.01(c), distributions of available cash of the Company (as determined in the Manager's sole and absolute discretion) shall be made at times and in such amounts as the Manager shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion as follows:
 - (i) first, to pay all outstanding reasonable operating expenses and Administrative Expenses of the Company;
 - (ii) second, to the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Membership Interest until the Members have received distributions in an amount equal to their respective Capital Contributions;
 - (iii) third, (A) twenty percent (20%) to RCM, and (B) eighty percent (80%) to the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Membership Interest until the Members receive a 3.2x return on their Capital Contributions (excluding the return of Capital Contributions made to each Member pursuant to Section (5.01(a)(ii)), provided, that with respect to those certain Members who were required to and have contributed 100% of their Capital Commitment pursuant to Section 2.02(b)(ii)(A) and have received distributions of 100% of their Capital Contributions pursuant to Section 5.01(a)(ii), such Members shall only receive their pro-rata distributions pursuant to the percentages of each Member set forth on

Exhibit A, subject at all times to any changes to such Member's Membership Interest pursuant to Section 2.02(d);

- (iv) thereafter, (A) twenty percent (25%) to RCM, and (B) seventy-five percent (75%) to the Members pro rata in accordance with their respective Membership Interest, provided, that with respect to those certain Members who were required to and have contributed 100% of their Capital Commitment pursuant to Section 2.02(b)(ii)(A) and have received distributions of 100% of their Capital Contributions pursuant to Section 5.01(a)(ii), such Members shall only receive their pro-rata distributions pursuant to the percentages of each Member set forth on Exhibit A, subject at all times to any changes to such Member's Membership Interest pursuant to Section 2.02(d).
- (b) <u>Withholdings</u>. The Manager is authorized to withhold from distributions or allocations to the Members (or, in the event there are insufficient funds, require each such Member to contribute to the Company) and to pay over to any federal, state or local government any amounts required to be withheld pursuant to the Code or any provisions of any other federal, state or local law with respect to any payment, distribution or allocation to the Company or such Member and shall allocate any such amounts to such Member with respect to which such amount was withheld. All amounts so withheld (including such amounts contributed by the Member) shall be treated as amounts distributed to such Member, and will reduce the amount otherwise distributable to such Member, pursuant to this Article a for all purposes under this Agreement.
- hereof shall be at such times and in such amounts as shall be determined by the Manager; provided, however, that, the Manager shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Company to distribute to the Members an amount equal to forty percent (40%) of net cash flow from operations in proportion to their Membership Interest to assist the Members to fund their effective federal, state and local income tax liabilities attributable to their respective distributive shares of the taxable income of the Company. Distributions made pursuant to this Section 5.01(c) shall be taken into account as advances on distributions made pursuant to Section 5.01(a) above, and shall (to the extent not previously taken into account pursuant to this sentence) reduce the distributions to be made to any Member under Section 5.01(a) above, when and as paid by the Company. No Member shall be liable to the Company for any amount distributed to it pursuant to this Section 5.01(c), or for any interest on such amount.
- (d) <u>Limitations on Distribution</u>. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Company shall not make a distribution to any Member on account of its Membership Interest in the Company if such distribution would violate the Act or other Applicable Law.

ARTICLE VI Transfers

Section 6.01 General Restrictions on Transfer.

- (a) Except as permitted pursuant to Section 6.02, no Member shall Transfer all or any portion of its Membership Interest in the Company, except with the written consent of the Manager. No Transfer of Membership Interests to a Person not already a Member of the Company shall be deemed completed until the prospective Transferee is admitted as a Member of the Company in accordance with Section 2.04 hereof.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, including Section 6.02, each Member agrees that it will not Transfer all or any portion of its Membership Interest in the Company, and the Company agrees that it shall not issue any Membership Interests:
 - (i) except as permitted under the Securities Act and other applicable federal or state securities or blue sky laws, and then, with respect to a Transfer of Membership Interests, only upon delivery to the Company of an opinion of counsel in form and substance satisfactory to the Company to the effect that such Transfer may be effected without registration under the Securities Act;
 - (ii) if such Transfer or issuance would cause the Company to be considered a "publicly traded partnership" under Section 7704(b) of the Code within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.7704-1(h)(1)(ii), including the look-through rule in Treasury Regulation Section 1.7704-1(h)(3);
 - (iii) if such Transfer or issuance would affect the Company's existence or qualification as a limited liability company under the Delaware Act;
 - (iv) if such Transfer or issuance would cause the Company to lose its status as a partnership for federal income tax purposes;
 - (v) if such Transfer or issuance would cause the Company to be required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; or
 - (vi) if such Transfer or issuance would cause the assets of the Company to be deemed "Plan Assets" as defined under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 or its accompanying regulations or result in any "prohibited transaction" thereunder involving the Company.
- (c) Any Transfer or attempted Transfer of any Membership Interest in violation of this Agreement shall be null and void, no such Transfer shall be recorded on the Company's books, and the purported Transferee in any such Transfer shall not be treated (and the purported Transferor shall continue be treated) as the owner of such Membership Interest for all purposes of this Agreement.
- (d) Except as provided in Section 2.04(b), no Transfer (including a Permitted Transfer) of Membership Interests to a Person not already a Member of the Company shall be deemed completed until the prospective Transferee (including a Permitted Transferee) is admitted as a Member of the Company in accordance with Section 2.04(b) hereof.

(e) For the avoidance of doubt, any Transfer of a Membership Interest permitted by this Agreement shall be deemed a sale, transfer, assignment, or other disposal of such Membership Interest in its entirety as intended by the parties to such Transfer, and shall not be deemed a sale, transfer, assignment, or other disposal of any less than all of the rights and benefits described in the definition of the term "Membership Interest," unless otherwise explicitly agreed to by the parties to such Transfer.

Section 6.02 Permitted Transfers. Section 6.01(a) shall not apply to any Transfer by any Member of all or any portion of its Membership Interest to any of the following (each, a "**Permitted Transferee**" and, any such Transfer to a Permitted Transferee, a "**Permitted Transfere**"):

- (a) Any Affiliate of such Member;
- (b) Such Member's spouse, parent, siblings, descendants (including adoptive relationships and stepchildren), and the spouses of each such natural persons (collectively, "Family Members");
- (c) a trust under which the distribution of Membership Interests may be made only to such Member and/or any Family Member of such Member;
- (d) a charitable remainder trust, the income from which will be paid to such Member during his life;
- (e) a corporation, partnership, or limited liability company, the stockholders, partners, or members of which are only such Member and/or Family Members of such Member; or
- (f) by will or by the laws of intestate succession, to such Member's executors, administrators, testamentary trustees, legatees, distributees, or beneficiaries.

Section 6.03 RCM Permitted Transfer Right. RCM shall be permitted, without the consent of the Manager, to transfer all or a portion of RCM's Membership Interests to any third party in accordance with Section 2.04(b) and 6.01(b), such transfer to not be subject to Section 6.01(a). Nothing contained in this Section 6.03 shall obligate RCM to make any such transfer and shall not otherwise diminish, waive, modify, cancel, and/or amend any rights of RCM set forth in this Agreement.

ARTICLE VII

No Personal Liability; Indemnification; Exculpation; Fiduciary Duty

Section 7.01 No Personal Liability: Members; Manager.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in the Delaware Act, by Applicable Law, or expressly in this Agreement, no Member will be obligated personally for any debt, obligation, or liability of the Company or other Members, whether arising in contract, tort, or otherwise, solely by reason of being a Member.

(b) Except as otherwise provided in the Delaware Act, by Applicable Law, or expressly in this Agreement, no Manager will be obligated personally for any debt, obligation, or liability of the Company, whether arising in contract, tort, or otherwise, solely by reason of being a Manager.

Section 7.02 Indemnification.

- (a) To the fullest extent permitted under the Delaware Act, any Covered Person (as defined in section (c) below) shall be entitled to indemnification and reimbursement of reasonable expenses from the Company for and against any loss, damage, claim, or expense (including reasonable attorneys' fees) (collectively, "Losses") whatsoever incurred by the Covered Person relating to or arising out of any act or omission or alleged acts or omissions (whether or not constituting negligence) performed or omitted by any Covered Person on behalf of the Company; provided, however, that (i) any indemnity under this Section 7.02 shall be provided out of and to the extent of the Company assets only, and neither any Member or any other Person shall have any personal liability to contribute to such indemnity by the Company; (ii) such Covered Person acted in good faith and in a manner believed by such Covered Person to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Company and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful; and (iii) such Covered Person's conduct did not constitute fraud or willful misconduct, in either case as determined by a final, nonappealable order of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- (b) Upon receipt by the Company of a written undertaking by or on behalf of the Covered Person to repay such amounts if it is finally judicially determined that the Covered Person is not entitled to indemnification under this Section 7.02, the Company shall advance, to the extent reasonably required, each Covered Person for reasonable legal or other expenses (as incurred) of such Covered Person in connection with investigating, preparing to defend, or defending any claim, lawsuit, or other proceeding relating to any Losses for which such Covered Person may be indemnified pursuant to this Section 7.02.
- (c) For purposes of this Section 7.02, "Covered Person" means (i) each Member; (ii) each Manager and Officer of the Company; and (iii) each officer, director, shareholder, partner, manager, member, Affiliate, employee, agent, or representative of each Member and of each Manager.

Section 7.03 Exculpation.

(a) No Covered Person shall be liable to the Company or any other Covered Person for any loss, damage expense (including, without limitation, attorney's fees and disbursements) or claim incurred by reason of any act or omission performed or omitted by such Covered Person in good faith on behalf of the Company and in a manner required by and within the scope of authority expressly conferred on such Covered Person by this Agreement, except that a Covered Person shall be liable for any such loss, damage, expense (including without limitation reasonable attorney's fees and disbursements) or claim incurred by reason of such Covered Person's fraud, bad faith, gross negligence or willful misconduct.

(b) A Covered Person shall be fully protected in relying in good faith upon the records of the Company and upon such information, opinions, reports or statements presented to the Company by any Person as to matters the Covered Person reasonably believes are within such other Person's professional or expert competence and who has been selected with reasonable care by or on behalf of the Company, including information, opinions, reports or statements as to the value and amount of the assets, liabilities, profits, losses or net cash flow or any other facts pertinent to the existence and amount of assets from which distributions to Members might properly be paid.

Section 7.04 Fiduciary Duty.

- (a) To the extent that, at law or in equity or by the terms of this Agreement, a Covered Person has duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to the Company or to any other Covered Person, a Covered Person acting under this Agreement shall not be liable to the Company or to any other Covered Person for its good faith reliance on the provisions of this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement, to the extent that they restrict the duties and liabilities of a Covered Person otherwise existing at law or in equity, are agreed by the parties hereto to replace the duties and liabilities at law or in equity of such Covered Person.
- (b) Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, (i) whenever a conflict of interest exists or arises between Covered Persons, or (ii) whenever this Agreement or any other agreement contemplated herein or therein provides that a Covered Person shall act in a manner that is, or provides terms that are, fair and reasonable to the Company or any Member, the Covered Person shall resolve such conflict of interest, taking such action or providing such terms, considering in each case the relative interest of each party (including its own interest) to such conflict, agreement, transaction or situation and the benefits and burdens relating to such interests, any customary or accepted industry practices, and any applicable generally accepted accounting practices or principles. In the absence of bad faith by the Covered Person, the resolution, action or term so made, taken or provided by the Covered Person shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement or any other agreement contemplated herein or of any duty or obligation of the Covered Person at law or in equity or otherwise.

Section 7.05 Conflicts. RCM is the manager of Rapha Capital Investment XIII, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("RCI XIII") and Rapha Capital Investment VIII, LLC ("RCI VIII"), each of which currently has an investment in 3DBio. The Members, by their execution of this Agreement, acknowledge and agree that RCM may now and/or in the future have conflicting interests as both the Manager of the Company and manager of RCI XIII and RCI VIII (as a result of the Manager making any decision which negatively impacts the Company and/or its investments made in accordance with the purposes set forth in Section 1.04) (the "Investment") by putting the interests of RCI XIII, RCI VIII and/or its investors ahead of the interests of the Company and the Members. Notwithstanding the forgoing or anything else contained herein, in connection with any such conflict that may arise as further set forth in this Section 7.05, the Manager may take any actions and/or decisions it deems appropriate (in its sole and absolute discretion and without taking into account any fiduciary responsibility or obligation it may have under the Delaware Act or this Agreement as Manager) in the management and operation of RCI XIII, RCI VIII and the Company.

The Members agree that they shall have no recourse against the Manager or the Company with respect to any decision made or action taken by the Manager in connection with such a conflict, including any decision or action that may negatively or disproportionality affect the Company and/or its Investment and the Company shall indemnify and hold harmless the Manager and its affiliates in connection with any such decision or action.

ARTICLE VIII Accounting and Tax Matters

Section 8.01 Inspection Rights. Upon reasonable notice from a Member, the Company shall afford the Member access during normal business hours to the corporate, financial, and similar records, reports, and documents of the Company, and shall permit the Member to examine such documents and make copies thereof.

Section 8.02 Income Tax Status. It is the intent of this Company and the Members that this Company shall be treated as a partnership for US, federal, state, and local income tax purposes. Neither the Manager nor any Member shall make an election for the Company to be classified as other than a partnership pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 301.7701-3.

Section 8.03 Tax Matters Member; Partnership Representative.

Appointment; Resignation. The Members hereby appoint the Manager as (a) the "tax matters partner" (as defined in Section 6231 of the Code prior to its amendment by the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015 ("BBA")) (the "Tax Matters Member"), and, for tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2018, the "partnership representative" (as provided in Section 6223(a) of the Code, as amended by the BBA) (the "Partnership Representative"). The Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative may resign at any time if there is another Member to act as the Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative. The Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative shall resign if it is no longer a Member. In the event of the resignation of the Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative, the resigning Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative shall appoint a successor Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative or in the event such resigning Tax Matters Member does not appoint a successor, the holders of all the Membership Interests of the Company shall appoint a new Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative. If the resignation of the Partnership Representative occurs prior to the effectiveness of the resignation under applicable Treasury Regulations or other administrative guidance, the resignation shall be effective upon the earliest date provided for in such Treasury Regulations.

(b) Tax Examinations and Audits.

(i) The Tax Matters Member and Partnership Representative are each authorized and required to represent the Company (at the Company's expense) in connection with all examinations of the Company's affairs by any federal, state, local, or foreign taxing authority, including resulting administrative and judicial proceedings, and to expend Company funds for professional services and costs

associated therewith. Each Member agrees that it will not treat any Company item inconsistently on such Member's income tax return.

- (ii) The Tax Matters Member and Partnership Representative shall each have sole authority to act on behalf of the Company in any such examinations and any resulting administrative or judicial proceedings, and shall have sole discretion to determine whether the Company (either on its own behalf or on behalf of the Members) will contest or continue to contest any tax deficiencies assessed or proposed to be assessed by any taxing authority.
- (c) <u>BBA Elections</u>. The Company will not elect into the partnership audit procedures enacted under Section 1101 of the BBA (the "BBA Procedures") for any tax year beginning before January 1, 2018, and, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law and regulations, the Partnership Representative on behalf of the Company will annually elect out of the BBA Procedures for tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2018, pursuant to Section 6221(b) of the Code, as amended by the BBA. For any year in which Applicable Law and regulations do not permit the Company to elect out of the BBA procedures, then within forty five (45) days of any notice of final partnership adjustment, the Company will elect the alternative procedure under Section 6226 of the Code, as amended by the BBA, and furnish to the Internal Revenue Service and each Member (including former Members) during the year or years to which the notice of final partnership adjustment relates a statement of the Member's share of any adjustment set forth in the notice of final partnership adjustment.
- (d) <u>Income Tax Elections</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Tax Matters Member and Partnership Representative shall have sole discretion to make any determination regarding income tax elections they deem advisable on behalf of the Company; *provided*, that the Tax Matters Member or Partnership Representative will make an election under Section 754 of the Code, if requested in writing by all the Members.

Section 8.04 Tax Returns.

- (a) At the expense of the Company, the Manager will cause the preparation and timely filing (including extensions) of all tax returns required to be filed by the Company pursuant to the Code as well as all other required tax returns in each jurisdiction in which the Company owns property or does business. As soon as reasonably possible after the end of each Fiscal Year, the Manager will deliver to each Member, Company information necessary for the preparation of such Member's federal, state, and local income tax returns for such Fiscal Year.
- (b) Each Member agrees that such Member shall not treat any Company item on such Member's federal, state, foreign, or other income tax return inconsistently with the treatment of the item on the Company's return.

ARTICLE IX Dissolution and Liquidation

- **Section 9.01 Events of Dissolution.** The Company shall be dissolved and its affairs wound up only upon the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - (a) An election to dissolve the Company made by the Manager;
 - (b) The sale, exchange, involuntary conversion, or other disposition or Transfer of all or substantially all the assets of the Company; or
 - (c) The entry of a decree of judicial dissolution under § 18-802 of the Delaware Act.
- **Section 9.02** Effectiveness of Dissolution. Dissolution of the Company shall be effective on the day on which the event described in Section 9.01 occurs, but the Company shall not terminate until the winding up of the Company has been completed, the assets of the Company have been distributed as provided in Section 9.03, and the Certificate of Formation shall have been cancelled as provided in Section 9.04.
- **Section 9.03 Liquidation.** If the Company is dissolved pursuant to Section 9.01, the Company shall be liquidated and its business and affairs wound up in accordance with the Delaware Act and the following provisions:
 - (a) The Manager, or another Person selected by the Manager, shall act as liquidator to wind up the Company (the "**Liquidator**"). The Liquidator shall have full power and authority to sell, assign, and encumber any or all of the Company's assets and to wind up and liquidate the affairs of the Company in an orderly and business-like manner.
 - (b) As promptly as possible after dissolution and again after final liquidation, the Liquidator shall cause a proper accounting to be made by a recognized firm of certified public accountants of the Company's assets, liabilities, and operations through the last day of the calendar month in which the dissolution occurs or the final liquidation is completed, as applicable.
 - (c) The Liquidator shall liquidate the assets of the Company and distribute the proceeds of such liquidation in the following order of priority, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of Applicable Law:
 - (i) First, to the payment of the Company's debts and liabilities to its creditors (including Members, if applicable) and the expenses of liquidation (including sales commissions incident to any sales of assets of the Company);
 - (ii) Second, to the establishment of and additions to reserves that are determined by the Manager to be reasonably necessary for any contingent unforeseen liabilities or obligations of the Company; and
 - (iii) Third, to the Members, pursuant to Section 5.01(a) and Section 5.01(b).

Section 9.04 Required Filings. Upon completion of the winding up of the Company, the Liquidator shall make all necessary filings required by the Delaware Act.

ARTICLE X Definitions

Section 10.01 Definitions. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings set forth in this Section 10.01:

- (a) "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person who, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" when used with respect to any specified Person, shall mean the power, direct or indirect, to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether through ownership of voting securities or partnership or other ownership interests, by contract, or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" shall have correlative meanings.
- (b) "Applicable Law" means all applicable provisions of (i) constitutions, treaties, statutes, laws (including the common law), rules, regulations, decrees, ordinances, codes, proclamations, declarations, or orders of any Governmental Authority; (ii) any consents or approvals of any Governmental Authority; and (iii) any orders, decisions, advisory, or interpretative opinions, injunctions, judgments, awards, decrees of, or agreements with, any Governmental Authority.
- (c) "Capital Commitment" means, with respect to each Member, the amount set forth opposite such Member's name on the Members Schedule to be contributed by such Member to the Company pursuant to and in accordance with Section 2.02(b) hereof.
- (d) "Cause" means fraud, gross negligence and/or willful misconduct of the Manager in the performance of his, her or its duties as Manager of the Company, subject to written notice from the Company and an opportunity to cure within thirty (30) days of such notice and as determined by a final, nonappealable order of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- (e) "Certificate of Formation" means the certificate of formation filed with the Delaware Secretary of State on June 22, 2020.
 - (f) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
- (g) "**Delaware Act**" means the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act and any successor statute, as it may be amended from time to time.
- (h) "Electronic Transmission" means any form of communication not directly involving the physical transmission of paper that creates a record that may be retained, retrieved, and reviewed by a recipient thereof and that may be directly reproduced in paper form by such a recipient through an automated process.

- (i) "Fiscal Year" means the calendar year, unless the Company is required or elects to have a taxable year other than the calendar year, in which case Fiscal Year shall be the period that conforms to its taxable year.
- (j) "Governmental Authority" means any federal, state, local, or foreign government or political subdivision thereof, or any agency or instrumentality of such government or political subdivision, or any self-regulated organization or other non-governmental regulatory authority or quasi-governmental authority (to the extent that the rules, regulations, or orders of such organization or authority have the force of law), or any arbitrator, court, or tribunal of competent jurisdiction.
- (k) "Manager" means, initially, RCM, or such other Manager as may be designated or become the Manager pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
- (l) "Membership Interest" means an interest in the Company owned by a Member, including such Member's rights to (i) receive a distributive share of Company assets and items of Company income, gain, loss, and deduction; (ii) vote, consent, or participate in any Member decisions provided in this Agreement and the Delaware Act; and (iii) receive any and all other benefits due to a Member under this Agreement and the Delaware Act. The Membership Interest of each Member will be stated as a percentage interest in the same proportion as the total Capital Contributions of such Member bears to the total Capital Contributions of all Members.
- (m) "Person" means an individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, Governmental Authority, unincorporated organization, trust, association, or other entity.
- (n) "RCM" means Rapha Capital Management, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.
- (o) "Remaining Capital Commitment" means, with respect to any Member at any given time, such Member's Capital Commitment reduced by such Member's Capital Contributions.
- (p) "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or any successor federal statute, and the rules and regulations thereunder, which shall be in effect at the time.
- (q) "Transfer" means to sell, transfer, assign, gift, pledge, encumber, hypothecate, or similarly dispose of, directly or indirectly, voluntarily or involuntarily, by operation of law or otherwise, or to enter into any contract, option, or other arrangement or understanding with respect to the sale, transfer, assignment, gift, pledge, encumbrance, hypothecation, or similar disposition of, any Membership Interests or any interest (including a beneficial interest) therein. "Transfer" when used as a noun shall have a correlative meaning.
- (r) "**Transferor**" and "**Transferee**" mean a Person who makes or receives a Transfer, respectively.

ARTICLE XI Miscellaneous

Section 11.01 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Delaware, without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or rule (whether of the State of Delaware or any jurisdiction).

Section 11.02 Submission to Jurisdiction. The parties hereby agree that any suit, action, or proceeding based on any matter arising out of or in connection with, this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, shall be brought in the federal courts of the United States of America or the courts of the State of New York, in each case located in the City of New York and County of New York. Each of the parties hereby irrevocably consents to the jurisdiction of such courts (and of the appropriate appellate courts therefrom) in any such suit, action, or proceeding.

Section 11.03 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY THAT MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES AND, THEREFORE, EACH SUCH PARTY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LEGAL ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

Section 11.04 Waiver. No waiver by any party of any of the provisions hereof shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and signed by the party so waiving. No failure to exercise, or delay in exercising, any right, remedy, power, or privilege arising from this Agreement shall operate or be construed as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power, or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power, or privilege. Nothing contained in this Section 11.04 shall diminish the waiver described in Section 11.03.

Section 11.05 Notices. All notices, requests, consents, claims, demands, waivers, and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given:

- (a) when delivered by hand;
- (b) when received by the addressee if sent by a nationally recognized overnight courier;
- (c) on the date sent by facsimile or email of a PDF document (with confirmation of transmission) if sent during normal business hours of the recipient, and on the next business day if sent after normal business hours of the recipient; or
- (d) on the third day after the date mailed, by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid.

Such communications must be sent to the respective parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified in a notice given in accordance with this Section 11.05):

If to the Company: 9511 Collins Avenue, #1403

Surfside, Florida 33154

Email: kslawin@raphacap.com Attention: Kevin Slawin, M.D.

If to the Manager: 9511 Collins Avenue, #1403

Surfside, Florida 33154

Email: kslawin@raphacap.com Attention: Kevin Slawin, M.D.

Each with a copy to: Wilk Auslander LLP

825 Eighth Avenue, 29th Floor

New York, NY 10019 Facsimile: (212) 752-6380

Email: mclyman@wilkauslander.com Attention: Mark S. Clyman, Esq.

If to a Member: To the Member's respective mailing

address as set forth on the Members

Schedule.

Section 11.06 Remedies. In the event of any actual or prospective breach or default by any party, the other parties shall be entitled to equitable relief, including remedies in the nature of injunction and specific performance, awarded by a court of competent jurisdiction (without being required to post a bond or other security or to establish any actual damages). In this regard, the parties acknowledge and agree that they will be irreparably damaged in the event this Agreement is not specifically enforced, since (among other things) the Membership Interests are not readily marketable. All remedies hereunder are cumulative and not exclusive, may be exercised concurrently, and nothing herein shall be deemed to prohibit or limit any party from pursuing any other remedy or relief available at law or in equity for any actual or prospective breach or default, including recovery of damages. In addition, the parties hereby waive and renounce any defense to such equitable relief that an adequate remedy at law may exist.

Section 11.07 Severability. If any term or provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable under Applicable Law in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality, or unenforceability shall not affect any other term or provision of this Agreement or invalidate or render unenforceable such term or provision in any other jurisdiction.

Section 11.08 Successors and Assigns. Subject to the restrictions on Transfers set forth herein, this Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.

Section 11.09 Amendment. No provision of this Agreement, including <u>Schedule A</u>, may be amended or modified except by an instrument in writing executed by the Manager, *provided*, that, if any such amendment adversely affects the economic rights of a Member under this Agreement such Member's vote or consent shall be required to make such Amendment. Any such

written amendment or modification will be binding upon the Company and each Member. Notwithstanding the foregoing, amendments to <u>Schedule A</u> following any new issuance, redemption, repurchase or Transfer of Membership Interests in accordance with this Agreement may be made by the Manager without the consent of or execution by the Members.

Section 11.10 Headings. The headings in this Agreement are inserted for convenience or reference only and are in no way intended to describe, interpret, define, or limit the scope, extent, or intent of this Agreement or any provision of this Agreement.

Section 11.11 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall be deemed to be one and the same agreement.

Section 11.12 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the Certificate of Formation and all related Exhibits and Schedules, constitutes the sole and entire agreement of the parties to this Agreement with respect to the subject matter contained herein and therein, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings, agreements, representations, and warranties, both written and oral, with respect to such subject matter.

Section 11.13 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. Except as provided in ARTICLE VII, this Agreement is for the sole benefit of the parties hereto (and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal representatives, successors, and permitted assigns) and nothing herein, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any other Person, including any creditor of the Company, any legal or equitable right, benefit, or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.

Section 11.14 Non-Exclusivity. Any Manager, Member or Affiliate thereof may engage in or possess an interest in other business ventures of any nature or description, independently or with others, similar or dissimilar to the business of the Company, and the Company and the Members shall have no rights by virtue of this Agreement in and to such independent ventures or the income or profits derived therefrom, and the pursuit of any such venture, even if competitive with the business of the Company, shall not be deemed wrongful or improper. No Manager, Member or Affiliate thereof shall be obligated to present any particular investment opportunity to the Company, even if such opportunity is of a character that, if presented to the Company, could be taken by the Company and any Manager, Member or Affiliate thereof shall have the right to take for its own account (individually or as a partner or fiduciary) or to recommend to others any such particular investment opportunity. No transaction between a Manager, Member or Affiliate thereof and the Company shall be voidable solely because a Manager, Member or Affiliate thereof has a direct or indirect interest in the transaction if either the transaction is (a) fair and reasonable to the Company, (b) the Manager (to the extent the Manager or an Affiliate thereof does not have a direct or indirect interest in such transaction) authorizes, approves or ratifies the transaction, or (c) the percentage or number of disinterested Members as required under this Agreement or applicable law, authorize, approve or ratify the transaction.

Section 11.15 Confidentiality. By executing this Agreement, each Member and the Manager expressly agrees, at all times during the existence of the Company and thereafter and whether or not at the time a Member of the Company, without the consent of the Company, to

maintain the confidentiality of, and not to disclose to any person, any information relating to the business, financial results, clients or affairs of the Company that shall not be generally known to the public, including information pertaining to the investment performance (i.e., "track record") of the Company and its Affiliates except (a) to such Manager, Members, employees and representatives of such Manager or Member and its Affiliates who need to know the information and who are informed of the confidential nature of the information and with respect to which that Manager or Member will be responsible for any disclosures by such persons in violation hereof (b) as required for any arbitration proceeding or as required by governmental regulatory agencies, self-regulating bodies, law, legal process or litigation in which such Person is a defendant, plaintiff or other named party, or (c) as is reasonably necessary and appropriate in the course of and in furtherance of the conduct of the business of the Company. Without limiting the foregoing, each Member agrees that it shall not disclose, publish, or disseminate in any way any information relating to the financial performance, track record, investment decisions and analysis or any related information of the Company or its Affiliates without the express consent of the Company (which may be given or withheld in its sole discretion); provided, that in connection with the securing of future employment such Member may, subject to the foregoing restrictions, disclose on a confidential basis the general nature of its responsibilities with the Company or its Affiliates, including oral representations concerning his or her track record/investment performance with the Company or its Affiliates. The provisions of this Section 11.15 shall survive the termination, dissolution, liquidation, restructuring, or recapitalization of the Company.

The parties Section 11.16 Legal Representation and Conflict Waiver; Drafting. acknowledge and agree that (a) they have participated in the negotiation of this Agreement and no provision of this Agreement shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of any party by any arbitrator, court, or government or judicial authority by reason of such parties being deemed to have structured or drafted such provisions; (b) the parties have had the opportunity to consult their own attorneys in the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement; (c) the law firm of Wilk Auslander LLP has been engaged by the Company in connection with the preparation of this Agreement, (d) Wilk Auslander LLP has previously represented RCM and its affiliates, other entities which RCM has managed and currently manages and any of their affiliates, and Kevin Slawin, the sole Member and principal of RCM, and his affiliates, and may continue to do so in the future, (e) each Member has been afforded the opportunity to ask any questions and request any relevant documentation in connection with his, her or its entering into this Agreement, including conducting his, her or its own diligence with respect to the Company and its investment in the Company and (e) no conflict of interest exists for Wilk Auslander LLP to have so acted as set forth above, and if such a conflict of interest does exist it is hereby waived by the Company and each Member and Manager hereto. In the event any ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by all the parties, and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement.

Section 11.17 Accredited Investor. Each Member hereby represents and warrants to the Company and to each other that such Member is an "accredited investor" as such term is defined in Rule 501(a) promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Each Member further represents to the Company and to each other Member that such Member has received all information requested or desired with respect to such Member's investment in the Company.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank; Signature Page Follows.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized.

The Company:

RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

-DocuSigned by:

By: RAPHA CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its Manager

Ву: ВЗВАЗЕ4489254FD.

Name: Kevin Slawin Title: President

The Members:

RAPHA CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

By: Paragrapher

Name: Kevin Slawin Title: President $MCGUY \hbox{\it Fibruilly MESTMENTS}, LTD.$

By: Frank McGuyer
Name: Frank McGuyer

Title: GP

ARBOR COMMERCIAL MORTGAGE, LLC

By:_____

Title: CEO

William Connolly General Counsel EIGHTY SEVEN EIGHTEEN, LTD., a Texas limited partnership

By: 8718 GP, LLC, a Texas limited liability company,

its General Parotusagined by:

By: Jury Winograd

Name: Jerold Winograd Title: Co-Manager BFUNDING, LLC

Name: Binyamin Beitel

—DocuSigned by:

Title: Manager

RAPHA CAPITAL PE LIFE SCIENCES FUND VI, LP, a Delaware limited parntership

By: RAPHA CAPITAL PE LIFE SCIENCES FUND GP, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its general partner

By: RAPHA CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its sole member

DocuSigned by:

By: B3BA3E4489254FD.
Name: Kevin Slawin

Title: President

DocuSigned by:

JEMY JESIN

D319BA22507A405...

-DocuSigned by:

David Spencer

Boyce 7 RUS

EC1AF988594344A...

Bryce Robertson

─DocuSigned by:

1A5202C2BDE9458.

Eden Slawin

DocuSigned by:

Edgar Urmanov
7BD3194B130C4EB...

Edgar Urmanov

BIANCO RESEARCH, LLC

Pernando Bianco
E32CEC331C984D4...

By: E32CEC331C984D4...
Name: Fernando Bianco

Title: President

Bruda Gruff

E6ACF05A8D444F6...

Brenda Greiff

THE ILANAGOLDBERG FAMILY TRUST

By: Stuart Goldberg

Title: Trustee

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF JOINDER AGREEMENT

RAPHA CAPITAL INVESTMENT XIV, LLC Joinder to Limited Liability Company Agreement

	licable, signature hereto, the undersigned, as a Member of			
	V, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the			
	ion of the Limited Liability Company Agreement of the			
Company dated as of	_, 2023, as amended from time to time (the "LLC			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	er Members (as defined in the LLC Agreement). Upon			
	any, the undersigned shall be a party to the LLC Agreement			
and shall be a Member of the Company.				
	all be a counterpart execution of the LLC Agreement, and			
	Il the terms thereof as though he, she or it, as applicable,			
were an original party thereto.				
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the	e undersigned has executed this Joinder as of this day			
of, 202	us of this usy			
If Member Is An Entity:	If Member is An Individual:			
[INSERT NAME OF ENTITY]				
a	Signature:			
By:	Print Name:			
Print Name:				
Title:	Address:			
• • •	nder, and accordingly,			
is accepted as a Member of the Compan	•			
	RAPHA CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC			
	a Delaware limited liability company			
	By:			
	Print Name:			
	Print Title:			

SCHEDULE I

MEMBERS SCHEDULE

As of July 19, 2023

Member Name, Address, and Email	Capital Contribution	Capital Commitment	Member's Company Expense Allocation	Membership Interest
MCGUYER INVESTMENTS, LTD. 314 Shadywood Road Houston, TX. 77057 Email: fmcguyer@mhinc.com	\$750,000.00	\$1,500,000.00	\$19,995.00	43.01%
ARBOR COMMERCIAL MORTGAGE, LLC 333 Earle Ovington Blvd. Uniondale, NY. 11553 Email: mcandreva@arbor.com	\$375,000.00	\$750,000.00	\$9,998.00	21.51%
RAPHA CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC 9511 Collins Avenue, #1403 Surfside, Florida 33154 Email:kslawin@raphacap.com	\$125,000.00	\$250,000.00	\$3,333.00	7.17%
EIGHTY SEVEN EIGHTEEN, LTD. 4295 San Felipe, Suite 370 Houston, TX 77027 Email: jerry@judwin.com	\$250,000.00	\$500,000.00	\$6,665.00	14.34%
JERRY JESIN 400 St. Germain Toronto, Ontario M5M 1W7 Canada Email: docjjj@gmail.com	\$12,500.00	\$12,500.00	\$167.00	0.36%
EDEN SLAWIN 2336 Underwood Street Houston, TX 77030 Email: edenslawin@gmail.com	\$17,500.00	\$17,500.00	\$233.00	050%
BRYCE ROBERTSON 120 Nassau Street, #25D Brooklyn, NY. 11201 Email: <u>bryce@brycerobertson.com</u>	\$17,500.00	\$17,500.00	\$233.00	050%
DAVID SPENCER 120 Nassau Street Houston, TX 77030 Email: dmspencer2@gmail.com	\$25,000.00	\$25,000.00	\$333.00	072%
RAPHA CAPITAL PE LIFE SCIENCES FUND VI, LP 9511 Collins Avenue, #1403 Surfside, Florida 33154 Email:kslawin@raphacap.com	\$87,500.00	\$175,000.00	\$2,333.00	5.02%
BIANCO RESEARCH, LLC 3811 Wood Avenue Miami, FL 33133 Email: bianco@focalyx.com	\$40,000.00	\$80,000.00	\$1066.00	2.29%
EDGAR URMANOV [INSERT ADDRESS] Email: [INSERT EMAIL]	\$20,000.00	\$20,000.00	\$267.00	0.57%
BRENDA GREIFF 8 Woodland Place, Great Neck, NY. 11021 Email: greiff@optonline.et	\$25,000.00	\$25,000.00	\$333.00	0.72%

THE ILANA GOLDBERG FAMILY TRUST	\$15,000.00	\$15,000.00	\$200.00	0.43%
333 East Linden Ave.				
Englewood NJ 07631 Email: goldsvg18@gmail.com				
BFUNDING, LLC 1021 38th Street	\$50,000.00	\$100,000.00	\$2,333.00	2.87%
Brooklyn NY 11219				
Email: Bbeitel@beitel.com				
Total:	\$1,810,000.00	\$3,487,500.00	\$26,493.00	100%